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Meeting Minutes
Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning Organization

Transportation Advisory Committee

Date:  April 22, 2015
Members Present:

Laura Padgett, Chair, City of Wilmington

Pat Batleman, Town of Leland

Eulis Willis, Town of Navassa

Joe Breault, Town of Belville

Frank Williams, Brunswick County

David Piepmeyer, Pender County

Skip Watkins, New Hanover County

Hank Miller, Town of Wrightsville Beach

Jonathan Barfield, Cape Fear Public Transportation Authority

Staff Present:

Mike Kozlosky, Executive Director
1.  Call to Order

Ms. Padgett called the meeting to order at 3:04pm.  
2.  Conflict of Interest Reminder
Ms. Padgett asked if any members had a conflict of interest with any items on the meeting agenda.  No members reported having a conflict of interest.  
3.  Approval of Minutes
The minutes for the March 25th meeting were approved unanimously.  
4.  Public Comment Period
No members of the public wished to speak.
5.  Consent Agenda

a. Resolution approving STIP/MTIP Amendments (February)

b. Resolution approving 2015-2016 Unified Planning Work Program
c. Opening of the 30-day Public Comment Period for STIP/MTIP Amendments (April)

Mr. Williams made the motion to approve the items on the consent agenda.  Mr. Barfield seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
6.  Regular Agenda
a. Resolution adopting an updated Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)
Mr. Kozlosky told members that the MOU was discussed at the last meeting.  He told members that the name change to Greater Wilmington Transportation Planning Organization served as the primary reason for updating the document.  Staff took the opportunity to update the entire document.  At that meeting, members asked for a red-line version of the document.  He noted that there was not a red-line version because the revised MOU was newly created from a number of other documents provided by FHWA.  He told members that he would send members a summary of the changes made to the updated version for review and comment.  

Mr. Kozlosky reviewed that summary list of changes sent to members.  He said the modifications to the MOU include changing the name of the TAC to the “Board”, thus eliminating the suggested Advisory role and formally acknowledging the TAC as the governing Board.  He said other changes include information on the new TMA designation, language reflecting the new federal legislation of MAP-21, and updates the Board’s duties.  Language regarding the performance based transportation planning process, the TCC membership, and information on the Metropolitan Transportation Improvement Program development, Project Prioritization, Board Subcommittees, and the Transit Planning and Programming was added to the document.  Mr. Kozlosky noted that the MOU update also consolidates the subscribing agencies responsibilities, creates a Section on the Board’s Governing Rules and a Section addressing how other municipalities within the Metropolitan Planning Area Boundary may be invited to participate in the Transportation Planning Organization.  
Mr. Kozlosky told members that staff received feedback from Ms. Batleman where she suggested edits to the document.  Staff made some of the suggested changes; however, staff felt that the Board would need to discuss two of the items.  The first was to add language to the MOU that a member municipality with the population of 25,000 or greater will be provided with an additional voting member to the Transportation Planning Organization.  

Mr. Kozlosky told members that the second item would warrant discussion is that there is no section for Transportation Management Areas (TMA).  He said there are two different alternatives that I felt that we do to address that.  One would be to add language in the Board Duties section that identify that the Board will develop approve and implement a congestion management process.  The second alternative would be to create a separate section regarding the TMA designation.  
Ms. Padgett suggest reviewing the suggested change in reverse order.  She called for comments regarding the TMA designation.  Ms. Batleman told members she preferred that a separate section be added to the document.  Ms. Padgett agreed.  
Mr. Kozlosky said the TMA designation description staff would propose is:  

“The Greater Wilmington Transportation Planning Organization is an organization that is funded through federal, state and local funds to conduct transportation planning in a continuing, cooperative and comprehensive manner. The Wilmington Urban Area population has exceeded 200,000 and in July 2012 the Federal Highway Administration designated the Wilmington Urban Area as a Transportation Management Area (TMA). This designation provides for additional requirements. Along with the TMA designation, the additional requirements include the completion and monitoring of a Congestion Management Process, official FHWA/FTA Certification process, additional federal and reporting requirements and the administration of Surface Transportation Program- Direct Attributable and Transportation Alternatives Program- Direct Attributable funding programs.”
Ms. Padgett asked if members are agreeable to add the section staff proposed regarding the TMA designation.  Consensus of the Board was to add the information as-read by Mr. Kozlosky as a separate section to the MOU.  
Ms. Padgett told members the second item is the Board Representation and the number of representative per entity and Ms. Batleman suggested that when the population of an entity reaches 25,000, they be allowed two representative at the table.  She noted that that’s a big question and it ties into another question that, in her opinion, before the end of this calendar year, we’re going to have to address.  We are going to hear from our Legislative members representing Brunswick County that they want us to take in some of the cities and towns in the southern part of the County that have asked before.  She said we need to have some idea of how we would do that.  This Board has had gracious plenty on its plate this year and the last half of last year.  She said one of the Legislators have initiated that they are still waiting on some kind of reaction, in particular from Southport to be part of this Board.  She noted that there are potentially other small cities that might be interested.  

Ms. Padgett stated that part of the issue with how many representative each jurisdiction has, is how many people they represent.  There can be a dichotomy between what the smaller, more rural areas are interested in and what the denser populated, more urban areas are interested in.  She noted that we are an urbanized transportation area officially.  She said she is happy to have other entities with two representatives, but her concern when adding new members is that we need to look at some interim levels of population.  
Mr. Watkins told members he has been on many boards; and, one on the things we run into is confusion by committee.  The larger you make a Board, many times those boards can become less functional.  He noted that Ms. Batleman’s concern is legitimate, but if we’re going by population, then the unincorporated area of Wilmington deserves 4 representatives.  He noted that they did not want that many representatives, but if this is something this Board wants to consider then he would like a little time to work it out.  It’s not something we should not rush into.  

Ms. Padgett stated that a one time the TAC did take time to address weighting of the voting by population.  The consensus of the members was that this Board was not interested in pursuing that for the time being.  
Mr. Watkins stated that it would come down to being all about what the funding for each responsible entity will be.  He said his recommendation would be to not dismiss this potential, but to give it time to be properly sorted out.  
Mr. Breault said he agrees with Mr. Watkins but to gear membership on population would not be advantageous at this point and he is not in favor of that at this point.  He would like to see this Board wait to see what happens when we bring in the small towns.  
Mr. Williams told members that on that same token, he does not have a problem with this concept.  He said he is not sure 25,000 is necessarily the right number.  He noted that this would not currently impact the Town of Leland because they are not yet at that number in population.  He said Mr. Watkins makes a good point regarding the size of this Board.  
Mr. Williams said he has a question about places like Southport, who may desire to be in the MPO.  He noted that the town of Boiling Springs Lake lies between here and Southport and he does not believe desire to be in the MPO?  Mr. Watkins said consideration must also be given for being contiguous might be valid at this point. 
Ms. Padgett asked if members are at a consensus that additional representatives does not have to be part of this particular MOU update and can be added later.  
Ms. Batleman said she would like to see us not push this to the back burner.  She would like to see us start working on how we are going to execute it because something is going to have to change eventually.  She noted that Leland is growing by leaps and bounds and right now they put in a lot of money into the mass transit system.  She said she would like to ask that we all agree at some point we have to start figuring out how we are going to do this.  

Mr. Williams asked Mr. Kozlosky how other MPOs that have more than one large municipality within them break them down.  Mr. Kozlosky told members that staff put together a memo last year that identified weighted-voting which as one option.  Another option would be additional membership based on population.  
Ms. Padgett suggested that Ms. Batleman bring an agenda item for the next meeting that will identifying what she is seeking from the Board.  That will allow the Board to direct staff on how to proceed with regard to membership and voting options.   
Mr. Barfield suggested that the Chair get a consensus of the Board regarding the matter.  He told members he is not in favor of keeping it on the front or back burner.  Ms. Padgett said she is just asking Ms. Batleman to word an item for a future agenda and at that time members can vote on how to direct staff.  That will help clarify it and will give members time to think about it, discuss it with their boards if they wish to and then we’ll have a formal vote and we will either move it forward more quickly or not.
Mr. Williams told members he would not be in favor of weighted-voting.  Ms. Padgett said that it needs to be a group decision.  Mr. Watkins asked staff to send the weighted-voting information out to members of the Board.  
Mr. Barfield stated that he believes the Board has consensus on membership voting.  Ms. Padgett said as Chair, she has just asked Ms. Batleman to word an item for consideration at a future meeting.  Members will then be able to vote on whether to move it forward at that time or not.  
Mr. Barfield stated that he would make a motion that we discuss this now and vote one way or another to put it on a future agenda.  Ms. Padgett reminded members that we already have a rule that says anybody can put an item on the agenda.  Mr. Barfield reiterated that he made a motion.  
Ms. Padgett stated that Mr. Barfield’s motion is putting a new item on the agenda; and, we already have a full agenda.  

Mr. Barfield told members he did not see the need to go through the process when you already have consensus that we don’t want to go through the process.  Ms. Batleman asked Mr. Barfield if she was hearing him correctly that he was speaking for everyone in saying no one wants to consider her concern.  

Ms. Padgett told members that Mr. Barfield is asking the Chair to change the agenda and take a vote on whether or not we want to discuss that item today.  She said this is a big discussion and at some point we need to have it because we will be getting pressure from our legislative delegation in Brunswick County on adding new entities to the Board and that is part of adding representation.  It is not a single issue as to whether we’re going to add Leland.  If we are not going to make a decision on that now, but we need to get the MOU completed hopefully today or at the next meeting, the Chair would prefer that a formal item is put on the agenda for the Board.  Members can vote briefly on it.  If it does not pass to move it forward for staff to work on, then they won’t.  If we do pass it, then most of the members will like to have some feedback and discussion on it, then we will move it forward at that time.  
Mr. Barfield asked if he should withdraw his motion or should we never make motions at the meetings in the future.  Ms. Padgett stated that this is a totally different subject than what is on our agenda.  Mr. Barfield said this is not how county meeting are run and he asked Ms. Padgett to help him understand the flow.  

Mr. Watkins asked that Mr. Barfield clarify his earlier motion.  Was the intent to discuss it today as to bring it on the agenda at a future date?  Mr. Barfield said is requesting that we just get a “nod” from the room on consensus as whether we need to go through an un-needed exercise.  

Ms. Padgett stated that she did not understand Mr. Barfield’s motion since it doesn’t relate to the MOU that we have on the table.  She asked Mr. Barfield to state his motion again.  Mr. Barfield said his motion was just to get a consensus from this Board whether or not to go down that road of bring something else in terms of……
Ms. Padgett said the motion needed to be a yes or no question.  Mr. Barfield stated that he would make a motion of the Chair, by consensus determine whether or not we need to look at expanding the Board based on population or any other criteria in the near future.  
Ms. Padgett said she could not get consensus on the motion.  She asked Mr. Barfield if his motion is to discuss the item of moving forward on considering additions to this Board.  Mr. Breault asked if the additions to this Board are based on population.  Mr. Barfield said correct.  Mr. Breault said that is what he understood Mr. Barfield’s motion to be.  

Ms. Padgett asked Mr. Barfield if he was just talking about changing the Board based on population.  Mr. Barfield said that was the motion he made.  

Ms. Padgett asked members how many people want to discuss changing the makeup of the Board based on population.  

Mr. Watkins asked the Chair if he could ask a question.  Because you referred to the Brunswick County delegation, could you give us the gist of that request?  Ms. Padgett told Mr. Watkins that that’s a different question and that is part of the problem.  She said that’s why she would like to know what Ms. Batleman is interested in discussing and how it relates to the makeup of the Board.  She said Representative Iler has asked more than once about Southport’s request to be a member of the Board.  She said she told him that the Board is not ready to discuss that and promised that she would not let if fall under the table forever.  
She told members the question today involves population, the number of representatives based on population, how we are going to vote based on population and whether or not we want to add additional entities.  She said that is a significant discussion.  Ms. Padgett told members that if the Board is going to have that discussion, it needs a place on the agenda with background information before we move forward, hence the Chair’s decision that it is not in order to divert the discussion on that big of a question when we are in the middle of another item.  She stated that she will exert her position as Chair and leave it at that.  

Ms. Padgett asked members if there are other questions related to the MOU.  
Mr. Barfield told members his concern is the financial equity from New Hanover County’s standpoint when we are looking at what’s happening with the Hampstead Bypass and what the county is going to be coming to the table with.  Now we are adding more players to the mix and he is trying to figure out what is the County’s liability in this whole process moving forward.  Ms. Padgett stated that the Board has not added anybody to the mix at this point and that’s a discussion for another day is all she is saying.  
Ms. Padgett said it is her understanding that no one wants to discuss that particular question, which was to add another representative for any entity that goes over 25,000 thousand residents.  Ms. Padgett asked if anybody objected to leaving that out.  There were no objections voiced by members.
Ms. Padgett called for other additions or changes to the MOU.  She reminded members that this document must be adopted by all member jurisdictions and this Board for it to be effective.  

Ms. Batleman made the motion to accept the resolution for the MOU to be updated as amended by the Board.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Ms. Padgett told members this has been a rough few months for this board.  She thanked members for their efforts to stay together and respect each other’s opinions.  There are challenges ahead.  This body has federally mandated authority.  Roads must be in the plan that we accept in order to move forward.  Roads must come through this body and they must be approved.  There have been times when we are trying to make decisions for or against a road that is or is not in agreement with the group as a whole.  We have seen in the past that the end-result of that disagreement is the loss of roads that we need.  When we look at the rest of the state and think why don’t we have our roads or our projects, if we don’t stand together and stand behind our plans as a body, then we will not get our plans done because the State will pick and choose for us.  They have already done that to some extent with the state-tier money.  If the state-tier money is spent, and if we don’t like it, we don’t get to redirect it. The money goes to another part of the state.  She said she is asking that when members work with their boards, you should represent to your board how critical it is that be part of the team as a unit.  If we don’t co-operate, we have watched projects go away.  We have now adopted the MOU and she appreciates everyone’s efforts in getting this done.  
Mr. Watkins told members he has had conversations with people he trust and they indicated that one of the biggest problems in this area is this Board.  We cannot agree on things.  If this Board exists to determine, and there is no continuity in the decision making from five years ago with the members changing, then perhaps then the structure of this Board may in its self be an impedance in what we’re doing.  Mr. Watkins told members when Mr. White served on this board, some time we’d get this information updated.  Do we get it time enough to bring it before our various boards by getting it on our agenda, go through the agenda process, and to go through the actual voting.  If that’s the case, then perhaps staff needs to tell members what date the jurisdictional boards hold their meetings.  That way these things can be brought forth and have proper discussion on the boards.  He asked if members are given enough notice to bring these decision to our respective boards.  He said that is a concern, let’s make sure we have enough information in advance and maybe even representation at those meetings to present those findings.  He said he wants this body to work; but in his opinion right now, this body is not working.  
Ms. Padgett told members this body has to work.  She reminded members that there is a provision in the MOU that any member can give 60 days notice and remove their membership.  Mr. Watkins said he is not being critical of the Board.  Ms. Padgett said she understands what he is saying, but if we don’t work together, the input that comes from our Board goes to the plan that is out there now for 2040.  It’s critical that the members of your board look at the roads that are in the area that you represent, you as a representative of those areas, need to look at what’s in there and make sure and make sure your board understands what’s in the plan.  Once it’s in the plan, it is this Board’s responsibility to implement the plan the best we can with the DOT.  Each board can’t weigh in separately on each individual project.
Mr. Watkins noted that if he represents New Hanover County, he has four other commissioners that may disagree with his decisions.  He said he wants to make sure his commission and each individual body here has enough information in advance on issues and opportunities that affect them.  If we are going to make a decision, he does not want to peel through what affects Navassa, Brunswick County or Belville.  He said if he is going to represent New Hanover County then he would ask for future guidance or future assistance that the projects related to us be separated to some degree.  He said he just wants to make sure they have enough time.
Mr. Williams told members he thinks a big part of it is just making sure that we realize what has to go before our boards.  The biggest challenge is to make sure we buy-in and it is our job as board members to make sure our board members buy-in.  
Ms. Padgett told members that there are only a few things that are required to take for a vote before each jurisdictions board.  Beyond that, all of us contribute the road and other transportation projects the eventually wind up in the plan.  If each entity’s staff and representatives and board want to support a particular project, then it behooves them to pass a resolution and pass that on to Mr. Kozlosky and it will be delivered to this Board for consideration.  She said the point she is trying to make is that we cannot have transportation if we plan it a city or a county at a time.  Our job is to move people through the region.  We must bear in mind that we are a regional body then we will be looked on by NCDOT as not existing at all.  
Mr. Barfield told members that when we voted on extending Randall Parkway and having to raise the elevation, the City of Wilmington’s City Council said that is not what we want although two members of our council said that is what they wanted.  So to go to Commissioner Watkins point, it would be in the best interest of the staff here to give as much notice as possible so that people understand what’s happening and the full-board understand what’s happening as well because they may have their representative to make a different vote based on what’s best for that entity here.   
Ms. Padgett told members she would hesitate to ask staff to divide our agenda by jurisdiction.  That is an unfair and unreasonable burden to put on staff when we all have access to the projects.  

Mr. Watkins said he proposes that the makeup of this Board is not functional in its own design because by each person, each entity having an individual vote, they are going to represent what they think is the best interest of their individual entity.  Example is Ms. Batleman’s suggestion of 25,000 and Mr. Barfield’s suggestion of no; so, if whether it’s the decision of extending the membership or whether it’s the decision to extend a road, we are going to get a unified vote.  
Ms. Padgett said the Board was designed by the federal government and we sit on the board as designated representatives.  The process and the structure is set the same across the county.  

Mr. Breault reminded members the import thing in all of the varying viewpoints and discussion is the consensus we arrive at as a board.  Once we vote on an issue, it is binding.  
Mr. Watkins said he just wants to make sure he has enough time and information to represent my commission accurately.  If this could be simplified it for the various entities, he is sure all members would appreciate it.  He said he is willing to make a motion if needed to ask staff to help each individual entity understand the particular items affecting them.  
Mr. Kozlosky said he is interested to know what some of the issues are with timing and things of that nature.  If we want to do one-on-one meetings, he said he will make himself available.  Mr. Watkins said they have so much on their plates as individual representative, we need enough information in advance to give our bodies.  
Mr. Williams noted that part of the process to serve on this Board long enough to know what’s going on.  It takes a while to get your arms around how the process works.  
Mr. Kozlosky suggest adding an item to the agenda on how we can better interact so that the Board has the information to make an informed decision.  Mr. Watkins said he would accept that graciously.   
b. Resolution Supporting the use of STP-DA funds for the completion of the Environmental Document for the Cape Fear River Crossing
c. Resolution Supporting the use of STP-DA funds for the completion of the Environmental Document for the Independence Boulevard Extension
d. Resolution support the re-allocation of STP-DA funds for the Town of Wrightsville Beach
e. Resolution approving the 2015 TAP-DA allocation
From TCC: *******

Mr. Knight told members staff received three submittals for the TAP-DA funding.  Applications were received from the Town of Carolina Beach for the Harper Avenue Multi-use path, the Town of Leland for the Westgate sidewalk, and the Town of Navassa for the Navassa Park Loop.  Mr. Knight noted that the Town of Carolina Beach’s project received the highest score and staff recommended awarding the 2015 TAP-DA funds for the Harper Avenue multi-use path project.  
Mr. Parvin told members that the project will offer a connection from Dow Road at Harper Avenue down to existing sidewalks and then connecting Lark Park over to the State Parks new fitness trail that is being added.
f. Resolution supporting the North Carolina Ports Authority’s application for a TIGER grant
Mr. Williams made the motion to support the North Carolina Ports Authority’s application for a TIGER grant.  Mr. Breault seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
9.  Discussion
a. Future Potential Long-Range Planning Studies
b. May TAC Meeting
10. Updates

Project updates for the Crossing over the Cape Fear River Work Group, Wilmington MPO, CFPTA and NCDOT Division and NCDOT Transportation Planning Branch are included in the agenda packet.  
Closed session

Ms. Padgett told members there is a need to waive the rules and enter into a closed session pursuant to the provisions of GS #143-318.11 A3 in order to consult with Attorney Matt Nichols regarding the following legal matter:  Jamestown Pender, LP vs. North Carolina Department of Transportation and Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning Organization, Pender County file 14CVS528 and Noelle Holdings, LLC vs. North Carolina Department of Transportation and Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning Organization, Pender County file 14CVS1036.
Mr. Miller made the motion to waive the rules and enter into a closed session.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Call back to order

Ms. Padgett called the meeting back into open session.  She stated that no action was taken other than to update members regarding the MPO’s responses to the legal matter of Jamestown Pender, LP vs. North Carolina Department of Transportation and Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning Organization and Noelle Holdings, LLC vs. North Carolina Department of Transportation and Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning Organization.  

11.  Adjournment 
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:38pm
Respectfully submitted

Mike Kozlosky

Executive Director
Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning Organization
The above minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceedings.  

The entire proceedings are recorded on a Compact Disc as part of this record.
